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OPIHI   COLLEGE   INTER HOUSE  
CULTURAL   COMPETITION 
This highly entertaining competition was held at the 
end of Term 2.  Each house performed a haka, the  
school waiata and a selection of New Zealand music.    
 
Congratulations to the winners of the  
Opihi College Cultural Trophy  
                           1st Opihi 
  2nd Pacific 
  3rd Rata 



From Across the Principal’s Desk 

Dear Parents / Caregivers, 
 
Kia ora tatou 
 
It is impossible for me to start this 

newsletter without first acknowledging the fact that 
I will be departing at the end of this school year to 
take up the position of Principal at South Otago 
High School in Balclutha. I was unable to make the 
announcement public until part way through the 
first week as I had agreed to keep the matter 
confidential until Wednesday morning. 
 
On Friday, a student asked me when had I decided 
to leave Opihi College. The decision to apply for the 
position was based upon several factors. However, 
having made the decision to move on I do feel that 
this is very good timing for both myself, my family 
and the school. 
 
During the last four years there has been significant 
change at Opihi College. The future of the school is 
secure, the performance of students both 
academically and socially is very high and the 
school is about to embark on further 
transformational changes which will see it become 
one of the best purpose built secondary schools in 
South Canterbury with over $4m being spent on the 
property development. 
 
The Board of Trustees are currently preparing to 
advertise for a new Principal and have advice from 
the New Zealand School Trustees Association and 
the same advisor who assisted in my recruitment 
four years ago. I am confident that they will find an 
excellent Principal. I have offered my support right 
up to the point where the new Principal starts. 
 
In the short term Kate Staniford will be Acting 
Principal for Term 1 of 2016. Kate will lead the 
school well and be supported by Bernie Rose. 
Although I am departing I will be continuing to 
work for the best interests of the students and this 
community right up until my last day. I will 
continue to have a strong interest in the school even 
after I have left. 
 
Head Students 
On Monday the head student candidates spoke to 
the students and staff about why they should be 
appointed to this important role in 2016. The 

standard of the presentations was extremely 

high and it will be a real challenge for staff and 

students to make a decision. I look forward to 

announcing the head students for 2016 at the 

Awards night on Friday 4 December. 

 

NCEA Exams 

The fourth term does mean the culmination of 

NCEA studies. For many students this will  

include external assessments. These are due to 

start on Monday 9 November with NCEA L1 

Maths. For all senior students, staff will be 

available to assist with last minute tuition and 

support right up until the end of the school 

year. However, it is important that students 

book a time in to meet with their teachers as 

this is a busy time with camps and trips out of 

school. 

 

Community Workday 

This year we are holding our first ever  

Community Workday. This is an opportunity 

for students to give something back to the  

community. The school is looking for work for 

Year 7 to 10. Ideally we would like community 

organisations who could do with an extra pair 

of hands for a day or for people who may  

struggle with some tasks that younger people 

could take on for the day. 

 

Awards Night 

On Friday 4 December we will be holding our 

annual Awards Night celebration of student 

success in academic and top sporting activities.  

During the day, students will attend school in 

the morning and then be released to go home in 

the afternoon. This free afternoon is in lieu of 

attending in the evening. All students are  

expected to attend the awards night unless the 

school receives a letter of explanation from the 

parent /caregiver prior to the event. Students 

who do not attend will be regarded as truant 

and will be expected to make up the time 

missed. 

 

 

 



FOR YOUR CALENDAR 

October 23 Top Teams Challenge 
Year 7 & 8 

 26 Labour Day 
Statutory Holiday 

 
 

27 Summer Uniform 
compulsory 

 28-
29 

Business Studies trip  
to Wellington 

November 2 Sports and Cultural 
Awards Ceremony  
2.15pm 

 2 Study Leave notification 
letters & NCEA exam slips 
issued to senior students 

 4 Senior Study Leave 
begins (if granted) 

 6 NCEA External 
Examinations begin 

 11-
13 

Year 9 & 10 Camp  
at Blue Skies, Kaiapoi 

 12 SCPSSA Skate & Scooter 

 16 Tri Exchange 

 17-
19 

SC Cricket Tournament 
Years 6-8 

 23-
27 

Year 7 Camp 
at Raincliff 

 30 Community Assistance 
Day 

December 1 SCPSSA Athletics 

 1-3 Activities Days 

  4 Awards Night 7.00pm 

HAY  FOR  SALE 
Small bales $8 each @ Opihi College 
Phone 021 2211 205  

CHRISTMAS  BOOK  FUNDRAISER 
Please return all order forms to the school office 
by 30th October 2015. 

CONGRATULATIONS  
Hamish Fikken, Lily Moore, John Reyes,  
Maisie Callaghan, Issy Livingstone and Kaia  
MacPherson for representing Opihi College at 
the recent Extra Magazine Current Events quiz.  
They showed the value of Excellence by being 
experts in current events knowledge. 

With the generous assistance of one of our families, 
the school has been able to purchase flashing signs for 
our school bus.  Many thanks to the Venn family. 

Have a go Sailing 

In the first week of the summer holiday,  

students from Year 7 to 9 have the opportunity 

to try sailing for a day. Letters have been  

distributed to interested students. This is a 

great opportunity to try a new sport at a very 

cheap price. I encourage students to get 

 involved and ‘Have a Go!’ 

 

Finally 

I look forward to a busy and rewarding term. I 

expect students to be aiming to fulfil their  

potential this term. For seniors, your reward 

will be the results which you gain in January. 

 

Ka kite ano 

Mike Wright 

Principal 

2015  SPORTS  AND  CULTURAL  AWARDS   
Parents / Caregivers and 
friends of the school are invited 
to join us for our annual Sports 
and Cultural Awards Ceremony 
on Monday 2nd November at 
2.15pm.  During this ceremony 
we will be celebrating the  
successes of our students achievements in both 
sporting and cultural activities. 







Careers Corner!    

As our senior students prepare for the end of year exams it is important to  
remember that for the Year 13 students this is the last time they will sit school  
exams. On top of studying for exams they have had to complete Halls of Residence 
applications, choose University and Polytechnic courses, complete Scholarship  
applications, finalise CV’s and look for jobs! It is a really busy time and it is hard not 
to be stressed, however most do survive and move on to the next phase of their life having learned important 
lessons from their time at Opihi College. We wish the senior students leaving us at the end of the year all the 
best for 2016 and hope all your dreams come true. 
 

Agribusiness Courses and TeenAg Challenge   
With the end of the school year getting closer students have begun finishing vari-
ous outside courses. One such course is the Agribusiness Course that students 
attend at the Agribusiness Training Centre in Washdyke. Students learn a range 
of agricultural skills, from animal handling, to learning how to ride a quad bike, 
to fencing. Whilst these courses are practical in nature all of them are credit 
based and the credits go towards Level 2 NCEA and a Vocational Pathways 
Award in Primary Industries. 
On the 17th of September six Year 10 students were part of 90 students from 
South Canterbury and North Otago Schools taking part in the TeenAg Challenge 
Day at the Aoraki Polytechnic Farm. The students undertook various farming 

challenges as a team. These challenges included guessing the weight of a cattle beast, fencing, learning plant 
propagation, digging holes etc. Whilst the Opihi College team didn’t win any prizes, they performed really well 
and had a fun day. Thank you to Percy Goldsmith for accompanying the team. 
 

Defence Forces Careers Expo and Experience Week 
At the end of Term 3, six students travelled to Wigram Air Base in Christchurch to spend a morning at the  
Defence Forces Careers Expo. They were put into groups and then participated in four workshops looking at 
resilience, leadership, trades and getting the job you want. The students also got to spend time looking at the 
various equipment and vehicles used by the Defence Forces and talk to Defence Force staff. 

 

 

 

 

 

Also with a view to a pursuing a Defence Forces career, Haze Twaddle-Poutai was selected to spend a week 
during the September holidays at the Burnham Military Camp with 60 other students from throughout New 
Zealand. He got to experience what daily life in the Defence Forces might be like. Haze enjoyed this  
opportunity and it has reinforced for him that in the future he does want to have a career in the Defence 
Forces.   
 
Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions relating to careers on 615 7442.  
            Louise Heenan 

Apply for your student loan or allowance by 16 December to 
make sure you receive your first entitlements on time 



Going to school every 

day is the single most 

important part of a 

child’s education.   

Students learn new 

things at school every 

day—missing school puts 

them behind. 

 

Why its important 
We all want our students to get a 
great education, and the building 
blocks for a great education begin 
with students coming to school 
each and every day.  Students de-
velop good habits by going to 
school every day –habits that are 
necessary to succeed after school, 
whether in the workplace or in 
further study.  Missing school can 
have a big impact on students aca-
demically and socially.  It can af-
fect their test results, including 
NCEA, and, just as importantly, it 
can affect their relationships with 
other students, and lead to social 
isolation.  There is no safe number 
of days for missing school –each 
day a student misses puts them 
behind, and can affect their educa-
tional  outcomes.  Each missed 
day is associated with progres-
sively lower achievement in nu-
meracy, writing and reading. 
 

Getting in early 
It’s never too late to improve at-
tendance –going to school more 
often can lead to better outcomes.  
Even at Year 9, where attendance 
rates are lowest, going to school 
more often can make a big differ-
ence.  Every day counts.  Schools 
are there to help –if you’re having 
attendance issues with your child, 
speak to your school about ways 
to address those issues. 

EVERY  DAY  COUNTS 
What we can do 
The main reasons for absence are: 
Sickness - There are always times 
when students need to miss 
school. Such as when they’re ill.  
It’s vital that they’re only away on 
the days they are genuinely sick, 
and setting good sleep patterns, 
eating well and exercising  
regularly can make a big  
difference. 
“Day Off” - Think twice before  
letting your child have a “day off” 
as they could fall behind their 
classmates.  Every day counts. 
Truancy—When students choose 
not to go to school without 
parent’s permission.  There can be 
many reasons for truancy, the best 
way to address this is for schools 
and parents to work together. 
 
While all absences are bad for  
academic performance, unexcused 
absences are a much stronger  
indicator of lower reading and 
maths achievement.  If for any 
reason your child must miss 
school, there are things you can do 
with your school to ensure they 
don’t fall behind: 
 Speak with your classroom 

teacher and find out what 
work your child needs to do to 
keep up. 

 Develop an absence learning 
plan with your teacher and 
ensure your child completes 
the plan. 

Remember, every day counts.  If 
your child must miss school, speak 
with your classroom teacher as 
early as possible.  Openly  
communicating with your child’s 
school about all absences is a good 
way to prevent attendance issues 
being escalated to a School  
Attendance Officer.  If you’re  
having attendance issues with 
your child, please let your dean, 
principal or other relevant staff 
member know so you can work 
together to get your child to 
school every day. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

A missed school day is a 

lost opportunity for  

students to learn.  There is 

a strong correlation be-

tween student absence and  

student achievement.  I am 

noticing a concerning 

trend of parents taking 

their kids out of school for 

four day weekends and  

extra holidays.  It is  

always stressful for the 

student to come back and 

have to catch up.  Please 

schedule dental, physio 

and orthodontic  

appointments for after 

school where possible.  Too 

many students are taking 

the whole day off for these 

type of appointments.  

Sometimes we have to  

practice ‘Tough Love’ as a 

parent, but in doing this 

you are developing a strong 

sense of responsibility and 

self discipline which will 

aid them immensely when 

adults. 

 

Janine Murray 

Truancy Officer 

Opihi College 

 
 
 



TERM 3 
Abbey Keen won the $50 Warehouse voucher. 
WEEK 1 TERM 4 
Casey-Jane Wilson won the senior care card canteen voucher 
Tahlia George won the junior care card canteen voucher 
WEEK 9 TERM 3 
Caleb Rippin won the junior care card canteen voucher 
Olivia McBride won the senior care card canteen voucher 
 

CONGRATULATIONS TO Ben Cleverley and Max Denley who competed in the South Canterbury Cross Country Mountain 
Bike Race.  Ben placed 3rd and Max placed 4th in the Yr 7 & 8 Boys Race. 

 

TOP TEAMS SCHOOL VISIT 
The top team school visit is on Friday 23rd October.  Year 7 & 8 Students need to come to school in school uniform and bring PE 
gear to take part in this awesome activity. 

 

AORAKI INLINE SKATING COMPETITION 
Tyla Smith competed in this competition on Tuesday 20th October.  Congratulations Tyla on a great effort. 
 

SCPSSA Mountain Bike Race was held on Wednesday 21st October.  A team of seven competed at Centennial Park 

on Wednesday afternoon.  Thank you Karen Joyce for taking this team into the competition. 
 

Last week of Term 3 Ryan Bagrie, Sophie Pye and Tahlia George travelled to Blenheim to compete in the South Canterbury  
Primary Schools Cross Country team.  Well done for being selected in this team and competing at this National Cross Country 
Competition. 

Tyla Smith – Inline Skating 
Branaye Wylie – Staff Contribution to Sport 

Eric Lindblom – Coach of the yeaar 
 

LIBRARY NEWS 
Last term we had a marvellous response to the Hell Pizza 

reading challenge 

74 completed pizza wheels were handed out to 63 students. 

Well done – hope you enjoyed your pizzas. 

 

LIBRARY BOOKS NEED TO BE RETURNED 
THERE  ARE  MANY  OVERDUE 



CONGRATULATIONS 
 
Well done to 
Tane Francis and  
Sarn McCone  
who represented South  
Canterbury at a football  
tournament in  
Blenheim in the school 
holidays. 
 

CONGRATULATIONS  
Michael Livingstone was named MVP at the South Island Soccer Tournament held in Dunedin 
during the school holidays. 
 
Andrew Kirkcaldie and Cody Crawshaw played in the South Canterbury Under 15 boys hockey 
team which won the age group tournament during the holidays.   
Well done to Andrew Kirkcaldie who was named MVP at this tournament. 

OPIHI  COLLEGE  YEAR  7&8  MOUNTAIN  BIKING  TEAM  
On Wednesday 21st October the SCPSSA Mountain Bike Competition was held at Centennial Park in 
Timaru.  A team of seven students attended.    Thank you Kaz Joyce for taking them to this and taking 
these awesome photos. 
 
Official Results: 
Boys 4th place Fletcher Joyce  Girls 10th place Natasha Pannett 
 21st place Ben Cleverley    11th place Jodie Jolley 
 35th place Max Denley    14th place Jacinda Kelly 
        17th place Shayla Moss 

IN  LINE  SKATING 
On Tuesday 20th October Tyla Smith  
represented Opihi College at the Aoraki  
Secondary Schools Junior Inline Skating  
Championships held in Timaru. 
 
Official Results: 
200m  1st place Tyla Smith 
500m  1st place Tyla Smith 
1 km  1st place Tyla Smith 
3 km  1st place Tyla Smith 
 
Well done Tyla on a great days results! 



YEAR  7  &  8  INQUIRY  LEARNING  
In Term 3, Year 7 & 8 students studied the 2015 Rugby World Cup.  In pairs, students worked  
co-operatively to answer the driving question “What is rugby past, present, future like in a country  
participating in the 2015 Rugby World Cup”.  They had 20 countries to research.  
 
Zane Nolan and Cameron Stone’s inquiry was about Ireland’s rugby.  By putting this article into the 
school newsletter, Zane and Cameron have reached a wide audience with their action (what they have 
learnt). 

The Ireland Daily Times 
 

WRITTEN  BY  ZANE  AND  CAMERON   

 

THE  BEGINNING  OF  RUGBY  IN  IRELAND  
 

Article written by Cameron Stone 

 

Dublin University was the first organised rugby football club in Ireland, 

having been founded in 1854.  The club was organised by students who 

had learnt the game while at English public schools.  During the third 

quarter of the nineteenth century, and following the adoption of a set 

of official rules in 1868, rugby football began to spread quickly though-

out Ireland, resulting in the formation of several other clubs which are 

still in existence, including NIFC (1868); Wanderers (1869); Queen’s Uni-

versity (1869); Lansdowne (1873); Dungannon (1873): Co. Carlow (1873); 

UCC (1874); and Ballinasloe (1875) which amalgamated with Athlone to 

form Buccaneers. 

 

The first Ireland rugby team played England on 19 February 1875 and 

lost by 2 goals and a try, to nil. 

In 1874, the Irish Football Union (reconstituted as the Irish Rugby  

Football Union after unification with the North of Ireland Union) was 

formed.  Ireland lost their first test match against England 7-0 at the 

Oval on 15 February 1875.  Both teams fielded 20 players in this match, 

as was customary in the early years of rugby union; it was not until 1877 

that the number of players was reduced from 20 to 15.  Ireland’s first 

home game was also against England in the same year held at the 

Leinster Cricket Club in Rathmines, as Lansdowne Road was deemed 

unsuitable.  The first match at Lansdowne Road was held on 11 March 

1878, with England beating Ireland by 2 goals and a 1 try, to nil.  It was 

not until 1881 that Ireland first won a test, beating Scotland at Ormea. 

2015  RUGBY  WORLD  CUP 

POOL  PLAY 

 

IRELAND   

BEATS  CANADA  50-7 

 

By Zane Nolan 

 

In a breath taking game 

against Canada, Ireland 

wins by a  

whopping 43 points.  Yay 

go Ireland. 

 

Lets just hope Ireland can 

win in their next game. 
 
 

QUARTER  FINAL 

Result: 

Ireland lost to Argentina 

43-20 

CONGRATULATIONS 
The 2015 Lions Club International 
Peace Poster competition was won 
by Toni Wilson.  This is the second 
year in a row that she has been 
awarded the top honour in this 
competition - A great achievement 
 
Dominic Barrett-Waihape also 
created an award winning poster 
and received third prize! 
 
Well done to you both. 



EXERCISE 

BOOK COVERS 

Awesome designs and easy to apply..... 

Like the document covers, our book 

covers are made from polypropylene which is recyclable, tough, and easy to wipe clean.  Simply slide 

your exercise book inside the front and back flaps, and if you've forgotten your ruler we've  included one 

of these, as well. 

 

There are 3 sizes available which match NZ stationery sizing standards, and we've kept our sizing chart    

simple EBC4, EBC5, EBC8 - which tie up perfectly to the identifying number printed on your exercise 

book. 

And since we like to keep things simple, our price is $1.65 (GST inclusive) per cover, for all 3 sizes. 

Standard postage within NZ is a flat fee of $3.00 and a little more if you need your parcel sent Fast Post.  

You decide how you want your parcel sent during the checkout process, and while you're there why not 

link your purchase to your School so we can recognise your School with 10c per cover - once the bell 

rings for the start of the new School year.  

Don't be confused by the $1.43 price (per cover) which shows when you place your order. The GST gets 

added as you navigate your way through the checkout process. 

 

So let's check out the awesome designs.  

 

And why not make our day, by sharing your ideas on 
our Facebook page. 

http://www.timessix.com/Images/_ProductCatalogue/Exercise-Book-Covers/PictorialDesigns.jpg
http://www.facebook.com/EBC458


STAFF  VERSUS  STUDENTS  NETBALL  CHALLENGE 
The Senior A Netball team were feeling very confident that they could beat the staff.  Captain Tea  
Prentice challenged their coaches to a game of netball, to prove they could play, as well as coach à 
netball.   
On Monday a large number of students and staff gathered to watch.  Four eight minute quarters were 
played.  The staff won 20 goals to 5.  Age and experience, prevailed over youthful exuberance. 

 
WOMENS  SEVENS  RUGBY 
South Canterbury Womens  
Rugby would like to welcome 
new players! 
 
Practices are held 6.15pm 
Wednesdays at Alpine Energy 
Stadium, Church Street,  
Timaru. 
Competion games played on  
Saturdays. 
 
Any enquiries please call 
Tracey 027 4076 035 



STUDENT  EXCHANGE 
Between Timaru and Eniwa,  Japan 
 
Sister Cities Timaru invites applications from Secondary School Students to  
represent the Timaru District on an escorted Educational and Cultural Exchange  
to Eniwa Hokkaido, Japan.  The exchange visit is planned for late June 2016 and  
will be for three weeks, three students will be chosen. 
 
A short essay (of between 150-200 words) stating “Why I would make a good  
representative of my District” should accompany the application and a current  
photo. 
 
Applicants will need a current passport and preferably need to reside and attend  
a High School in the Timaru District.  Accommodation would be free.  Students 
will be home hosted and possibly by the Japanese families of Eniwa students  
who recently visited Timaru. 
 
Approximate airfare cost to the student $3,000 + taxes and optional personal 
spending ($200-500). 
 
Students shortlisted will be contacted by the Sister City committee for an  
Interview in mid December 2015.  Whilst a knowledge of Japanese language  
and culture is not a pre-requisite, an affinity with Japanese culture could be  
an advantage. 
 
For further information please contact  
Barrie Suter 688 5501      (bazsuter@xtra.co.nz) 
Eric Lindblom 615 8680  (lindblome@xtra.co.nz) 
Nachiko Schollum 684 7997     (nachiko@xtra.co.nz) 
 
Applications close on Friday 27 November 2015 and send to: 
Eniwa Exchange Trip 
Timaru Sister City Committee 
c/- Barrie Suter 
191 Douglas Street 
Highfield 
Timaru 
 
If you are interested in hosting an exchange student, please contact Mrs Murray. 

HOMESTAY  REQUIRED 
 

 
Have you ever thought of 
hosting an overseas 
student? 
 
We have a Japanese boy  
arriving late January and 
staying for three terms in 
2016.  He is 16 and is looking 
forward to learning about 
our kiwi culture.  There is a 
weekly re-imbursement for 
hosting and your family will 
benefit from this cultural  
experience. 
 
If you are interested, please 
contact Mrs Murray. 
 
 



TEMUKA  ATHLETICS  CLUB  
Still taking Registrations for 2015/16  
season.  Join us at our club night on  
Mondays, 6.15pm on the Opihi College back 
field (entrance off Guild Road, Temuka).   
 
For further information check out our face-
book page-Temuka Athletic Club.  
 
Email temu.athletics@gmail.com  

SAILING  
Students in Years 7-9 have the opportunity 
to participate in the Yachting New Zealand 
Have a Go Day.  This will be held in the  
holidays, on December 10th at the Timaru 
Yacht Club.  Cost for the use of equipment 
and tuition is $28.  This is a full day  
programme (9am to 3pm).  If you are  
interested, please contact the school office. 

   Temuka Swimming Club  
 
 
 
 
 
Registration for the 2015-2016 Season 
 
Thursday 29 October, 4.30pm – 5.30pm  
at the Temuka Swimming Pool. 
 
Expert Coaching offered for all grades and 
ages 6 years and over. 
  
If anyone is interested in coaching or other  
inquiries please phone 6159362 
 

 
 






